








SECTION DIRECTOR'S REPORT 
by Mike Wetherell 

The GMC Board of Directors held its annual 
meeting on June 14, at Mountain Meadow Lodge 
in Killington. Despite lingering clouds and a morn­
ing chill, the space was filled with a lot of energy. 
Bill Mercier of Mountain Meadow Lodge and Barry 
Griffith from the Killington Section welcomed eve­

trips and outings, and her incredible 50-year ser-

ryone. 
President Jean Haigh introduced GMC's new ex­

ecutive director, Mike DeBonis, who grew up in 
Middlebury, graduated from Johnson State College 
and Yale University, was previous executive direc­
tor of the Forest Guild, and is an AT and LT end-to 
-ender. Jean noted the staff transitions that GMC 
experie.nced over the past year. Will Wiquist and 
Angela Stabach departed last winter, and Maisie 
Howard will depart this month to have a baby. vice to the Club. In addition, Marge 

S. Larsen 

Jean praised Maisie's 11tireless" efforts as acting Fish was recognized with a Lifetime Member-
executive director over the past six months. To ship for her leadership in leading the GMC, service 
take over her critical role, starting in July GMC to its varied committees, and commitment 
has hired Alicia Dicocco, formerly of Spectrum to getting young people out on the trail and inspir-
Youth and Family Services in Burlington. ing them. 

Jean further praised each staff member for his or Financially, GMC concluded the past year with a 
her individual contributions to GMC over the past small surplus of funds, increased its assets, and 
year, including the bridge crews "braving the cold earned good returns on its investments. Maisie, 
and winds blowing up the Winooski valley," Jill Matt Krebs, Nicole Sancibrian, and Bill Lyons re-
Haas's "great memory of the club and its mem- viewed GMC's financial status, completed its an-
bers," Jocelyn's beautifully laid-out issues of the nual audit, and prepared a budget for the current 
Long Trail News, and Dave Hardy's "fearless direc- fiscal year, 2015 (May 2014-April 2015). The 
tion of field programs." club will continue fundraising in.support of the on-

In his remarks, Mike highlighted GMC's success- going Winooski bridge project. 
ful activities over the past year, including a new During the board meeting, members passed 
winter hiking guide, an end-to-enders' panel, well- GMC's budget for the fiscal year, approved short­
attended Taylor Series events, top-notch member- term financing in support of the Thomas property 
ship, visitor center services, ongoing trail mainte- acquisition, which is part of the Winooski Valley 
nance, and Long Trail relocation efforts. From his Long Trail relocation, and elected a new slate of 
first month on the job, Mike noted the passion that officers for the upcoming year: Jean Haigh, presi-
staff and volunteers have for the Long Trail and dent; John Page, vice president; Tom Candon, 
GMC's mission, which is matched by the time and secretary; and Stephen Klein, treasurer. Lexi 
effort they put into their work. And he emphasized Shear was elected to a second term, and two new 
the promise this holds for current and future gen- board members, Annie Janeway of the Otta-
erations. This passion powers GMC as an organi- quechee Section and John Zaber of Sterling Col-
zation, and enables us all to support stewardship lege, were elected to their first terms. 
and education and to grow the next generation of The next board meeting is on Saturday, Septem-
Long Trail caretakers. ber 27, followed by GMC's Volunteer Picnic. Also 
Jean presented two President's Awards to volun- mark your calendar for the celebration of the 50th 

teers who have provided significant support to anniversary of the Wilderness Act on September 
GMC over the years. Bill Lyons was recognized for 28 at Middlebury College's Breadloaf Campus. 
his serious, cautious and tireless efforts to ensure 
the club's financial health, while Doris Washburn 
was heralded as the "ultimate volunteer'' and rec­
ognized for her dedication to the Long Trail, her 
efforts in and out of the GMC office, her stories of 
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OUTING REPORTS 
May 06, 2014 - Little River Spring Wildflower Hike by 2:15. It had rained for the prior three days, so the brook 
George Longenecker ,._

1
,....... .. was running high. We crossed the brook by removing 

and Cynthia Martin " boots and quick-stepping. 
May is the perfect ' " 

time for early spring 
wildflowers in Little 
River State Park. On 
the Hedgehog Loop 
Trail we saw Purple 
Trillium, Yellow Violet, 
Dogtooth Violet, Dutch­
man's Britches, Purple Cohosh, and many others. 

Eleven of us hiked through abandoned hill farms with 
fine views of Waterbury Reservoir. 

May 20, 2014 - Hike. Barre Town Forest by Steve 
Lightholder 

On a perfect Spring day, six of us, accompanied by 
Stefan of the Times Argus, traversed the ups and 
downs, twists and turns of some of the paths in the 
Barre Town Forest. This forest encompasses many 
abandoned granite quarries now filled with water, 
flanked by huge grout piles, and littered with rusting ca­
bles and machinery. Bicycle and ski trails wind through 
the forest cover, providing dramatic views of the former 
industrial sites. One person brought along an overlay 
map he had constructed of the railroad network that ex­
isted in the area in 1910. Stefan's photo of our group 
inspecting an abandoned steam boiler appeared in the 
paper the next day, 

June 1, 2014- Hike. Taylor Lodge and Clara Bow 
Trail by Ken Hertz 

What a beautiful day to be outside on this "real" Memo­
rial Day weekend! Bright blue skies and moderate tem­
peratures. 
Our party of eight people (plus one dog) left the park­

ing area at the Lake Mansfield Trout Club at two and 
reached Taylor Lodge at three. The trail (thanks to 
adopter David Ellenbogen) was in excellent shape. 

From Taylor Lodge, we went down the Clara Bow trail, 
described in the LT Guide as "challenging" and taking 
1/3 hr. The adjective was verified; the time was not. It 
took us an hour to clamber over, across, and under the 
many boulders of Nebraska Notch. 

The naturalists among us were excited to see a few 
painted trilliums amongst the many blood type; and 
helped the others see how leaf shape is important ln 
distinguishing between different three-leafed plants, 
comparing Jack-in-the-Pulpit and Trillium (no Poison 
Ivy.) 

I was happy to see many other parties on the trail, and 
even a few backpackers. 

June 15, 2014 - Hike. Huntington by John Budding­
ton 
The leaders decided to hike to Burnt Rock via the 
Hedgehog Brook Trail. They set off from the trail head at 
9:15, found the summit in the clouds, and returned by 

June 24, 2014 - Bike Ride. Waterbury by Mary 
Garcia 

Four members of the GMC biked from Waterbury to 
Huntington Gorge where we enjoyed our lunch on the 
rocks overlooking the Gorge. On the way out, we 
stopped to look at the abutments of the new bridge that 
the Green Mountain Club is building with help from a 
contractor across the Winooski River. It was an overcast 
day with a threat of rain, but we had a good ride with 
only a drizzle and light rain. We ended the day with a 
stop at Settlement Farm to buy strawberries. 

June 28, 2014-Hike. Porter & Cascade Mtns. by 
Phyllis E. Rubenstein 
Three of us hiked to Porter Mountain and Cascade 

Mountain in the Adirondacks. These two mountains are 
described as the easiest of .---- -------., 
the 4,000 footers and the 
trail was busy! We ate 
lunch at a small summit on 
Porter Mountain and en­
joyed the views. (We met 
a family of hikers who lent 
us their summit sign for 
our photograph.) The sum­
mit of Cascade Mountain 
includes a 2/1 O of a mile 
rock scramble and there was a full panoramic view from 
the summit. An ADK steward tofd us that the rocky sum­
mit was the result of a forest fire some time ago. Cas­
cade Mountain was dotted with three-tooth cinquefoil. 
The trip included two rides on the Charlotte-Essex 
Ferry. 

July 4, 2014- Hike. Mount Elmore by George Longe­
necker and Cynthia Martin 
Though it was cloudy, rain held off for our Mount El­

more hike. This trail is one of the best places to see and 
hear wood thrush as well as hermit thrush. The old Fire 
Tower Trail now makes a loop via the new Ridge Trail, 
which is well built and winds past Balancing Rock and 
other fern-covered glacial boulders. 

July 22, 2014 - Section/Trekker Paddle. Waterbury 
Reservoir by Reidun Nuquist 
The day was perfect for being on the w1:1.ter. Others 

had the same idea. When we arrived at the Waterbury 
Reservoir state park entrance at 10 a.m., there was al­
ready a line of cars waiting to get in. By mid-afternoon, 
the water was teeming with kayaks, canoes, paddle 
boards, and swimmers, all having a great time. 
We followed the shoreline to our usual picnic beach, 
where we had a relaxed lunch and swim. Back in 1he 
boats, some of us had to dunk our shirts to stay cool on 
the return trip. The reservoir is such a wonderful place 
to recreate on a hot day! 
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Trails Bi. Shelters Report 
by Fred Jordan 

Bamforth Ridge Shelter 
On May 1 O when we first arrived at 

Montpelier High School, some decided the weather 
was too wet and returned home. The sun broke 
through the clouds at 9:03 A.M., they came back, 
and we had a total of seven workers. 
John and Eric hiked to Bamforth Ridge Shelter 

and re-attached the outhouse door. Fortunately, 
the boards were not broken and could be repaired. 
Others concentrated on waterbars and cleaned the 
trail to the Notte Bench. 

Elephants Head Trail 
We lucked out again on May 17. The rain stopped 

in time for the work to begin. However, the brook 
was too 
high to 
cross, so 
we used 
the 
Groomer 
Bridge to 
access 
the trail. 
With some 
difficulty, 
we accessed the trail. The eleven work- R. Nuquist 

ers were able to clean waterbars to the first slide. 
Thanks to Eric for assuming trail leadership. 

Winooski River footbridge 
Work has started on the bridge. I drove by re­

cently and saw men with hard hats at the south 
abutment, and someone was installing a post on 
the river side of the railroad tracks. The construc­
tion goal is to have the bridge open this fall. 

Footbridge Update: Great News 
The suspension cables are hung on the towers 

and the project is expected to be completed on 
time. The crew worked all winter to stay on sched­
ule. They should be congratulated. 

Long Trail Update 
The work on the Smugglers' Notch LT relocation 

has been delayed. It is faced with bear on one side 
and a property owner on the other side. The prob­
lems will have to be resolved. Volunteer opportuni­
ties are expected in October. 

The GMC hopes to start work on Bryant Camp 
soon. They are raising the camp up about a foot 
and doing internal carpentry work. It is expected 
there will be a need for volunteer help in October 

and November. A project on the horizon is the relo­
cation of the LT southbound to the new bridge over 
the Winooski River. This will need a lot of volunteer 
help. 

(President's Message, contd. from page 2) 

Al is among the few who still camp at annual 
meeting. This year he had his tent set up in Gifford 
Woods State Park; there he had rigged up his citi­
zens band radio, so he could talk at night to fellow 
operators around the world. The quadrennial CB 
world competition has taken Al to Belarus, Brazil, 
and Moscow. 

I have dropped some organizations over the 
years. Knowing extraordinary members like Doris 
and Al is one of many reasons why I stay with the 
Green Mountain Club. 

This photo documents a milestone in F. Jordan 

the completion of the Winooski River Long Trail 
project. The footbridge has been talked about for 
100 years. Now most of the difficult work is behind 
the building team, lead by Dave Hardy and Matt 
Weis. The largest remaining challenge will be to 
attach the stringers (hanging in the photo above) to 
the walkway. 

Congratulations to all! I can l:iardly wait to hike 
over the Winooski River. 
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Anna Bloom (1918-2014) 
by Reidun Nuquist 

Anna Bloom (96) died on July 4 in Salisbury, VT, 
where she had moved to be near her son and his 
family after her husband Sy passed away. It 
seemed fitting that Anna, a feisty independent and 
a social activist, should die on Independence Day. 

Anna was a high school teacher as was Sy. They 
met working at summer jobs in the Catskills, and 
!or many years worked together at a summer camp 
m New Jersey. Sy, a former track and field athlete 
was a ~ong-time volunteer with international Speci~I 
Olympics. Warm, engaged, and hospitable, the two 
must have inspired and made a difference in the 
lives of countless young people. 

Upon retirement in 1983, Anna and Sy moved 
from New York City to Montpelier where they joined 
the. Montpelier Section, among other local organi­
zations. They were regulars on section outings as 
long as their health allowed, and were always good 
company. Anna's usual contribution to a potluck 
was a perfectly ripe, diced pineapple. Both Blooms 
are missed. 

THE TREKKERS 
T~e Trekker~ are a group of people-mostly 

retired-who hke the outdoors, and believe in 
staying active. Everyone is wel­
come! We get together during the 
week to hike, bike, paddle, ski, or 
snowshoe--depending on the 
season. Outings are announced 
by e-mail only, often just a few 
days in advance. To be added to 
The Trekkers e-mail list, contact 
Nancy Jordan at trekkers@gmcmontpelier.org 

Photo from the Past 

• Do you recog­
nize this lodge? 

•Do you know 
where it was on 
the LT? 

• Did you ever 
stay there over­
night? 
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